
Mr. Steven G. Raymer 
Director, Maintenance Division 
American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO 
1300 L Street, NW 
Washington, DC 20005-4128 

RE: Q10T-4Q-C 14171644 
 Q10T-4Q-C 16481407 
 MS-1 Handbook Revisions 

 
 

Dear Mr. Raymer: 

Recently, we met to discuss the above captioned dispute regarding the MS-1 Handbook, 
Operation and Maintenance of Real Property at the Step 4 level of the grievance-
arbitration procedure. 

This resolution concerns the remand by Arbitrator Goldberg of certain portions of the 
above captioned dispute. Specifically, the issues remanded are whether (a) 
preventative maintenance time allowances and frequencies, and (b) space 
adjustments and miscellaneous work time allowances, violated Article 19.  

As full and final resolution to this matter the parties agree as follows: 

Preventative maintenance time allowances and frequencies have been discussed and all 
mutually agreed to adjustments will be made in the published MS-1 and/or the 
appropriate Maintenance Management Orders (MMOs). The APWU will be provided the 
final draft(s) for review and concurrence prior to publication. 

The percentage of time allocated for Miscellaneous Work Hours will be increased from 
the proposed 2% (two percent) to 8% (eight percent). 

Additionally the parties agree to the following: 

There will be a 1 (one) year transition period during which staffing adjustments which 
impact employees will not take place. Staffing packages may be approved and 
authorized during the transition period. However, any excessing of employees will not 
occur until at least 1 (one) year from the date of signing of this settlement and in 
accordance with the Collective Bargaining Agreement. 

Maintenance work in Stations and Branches transitioning to Field Maintenance 
Operations as a result of the changes to the MS-1 should continue to be performed by 
employees currently performing those duties until adjustments occur resulting from 
attrition. When attrition at the installation results in a staffing level below the authorized 
complement, management may determine the occupational group of the employee(s) 
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that will continue to perform the work in the Stations and Branches. The shifting of 
Stations and Branches work to FMO work, in itself, is not intended to encourage the 
subcontracting of work at Stations and Branches. Any subcontracting of work must be 
done in accordance with Article 32 and applicable handbooks and manuals.  

Grievances held pending the outcome of this matter are released for application of this 
resolution and to be resolved or processed in accordance with Article 15. 

Please sign and return the enclosed copy of this decision as your acknowledgment of 
agreement. 

Sincerely, 
 

   
Terry C. LeFevre  Steven G. Raymer 
Labor Relations Specialist  Director 
Contract Administration (APWU)  Maintenance Division 
United States Postal Service  American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO 

 

Date: February 27, 2018 

 
 


